

MINUTES
August 19, 2008, 10:00a.m. -12:00 p.m.

	Present
	Beth Lofquist, Carol Burton, Becky Kornegay, Bob McMahan, Ron Johnson, Scott Higgins, Pat Brown, Dale Carpenter, Brian Railsback, Melissa Wargo, Robert Kehrberg, Wendy Ford, Linda Stanford, Kyle Carter


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich



ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION
	Beth
	Beth reminded COD the committee assignment list is on the sharedrive.  Please check to make sure your committee assignments are completed by September 1st.



	Beth
	Beth distributed a Tenure/Promotion matrix regarding transfer of service and individuals moving from fixed term to tenure track to assist the deans.



	Beth
	The University Collegial Review Committee for tenure and promotion is currently scheduled for February 17-18.  We need to move it to Feb 9 and 10.  Please confirm with Beth your availability to attend.  



	Carol
	Two departments have formally adopted the QEP – Engineering Technology and Geosciences Natural Sciences Management.



	Brian
	Brian made an observation regarding Freshman Convocation and the opening of the Recreation Semester.  He polled the graduate students and received the most positive response he has ever gotten.  Fred and Sam did a really great job–it was a spectacular opening.  Kyle reiterated stating that all of the deans contributed in their own way – it feels like there is a new spirit in town.



	Minutes
	The minutes of July 31, 2008 Council of Deans Workday and August 5, 2008 COD stand approved.




DISCUSSION

	COACHE Survey (Melissa Wargo)
	The deans should have received the PDF for the COACHE survey.  It is to be administered to all full time tenure track faculty in fall semester 2008.  GA is participating as a system thus the requirement for our participation.  The solicitation should come to faculty by the end of October.  An introductory email will go out to faculty, followed by one from the Provost and one from the dean.  The survey measures items around 4-5 thematic clusters:  1) tenure, clarity and reasonable of tenure expectations at WCU; 2) nature of work; 3) policies and practices; 4) climate and culture on campus; and 5) global satisfaction.  Previously (Fall 2005) we did fairly well with the exception of two – policy and practices and global satisfaction.  Last time we did not get a raw data file.  We will be getting a raw data file this time to provide the deans with raw college data.  Let faculty know they can contact Melissa with questions.  We need a good response rate and need the assistance of the deans in prepping faculty.  We have IRB approval.  The survey will roll out in the latter part of October and be open through the end of January.  We will apprise deans as more information comes in.



	Action Item
	Melissa will put the executive summary on the sharedrive.


	Supplemental Instruction 

(Carol Burton/ Chesney Reich/ Nory
Prochaska
	Carol introduced Chesney Reich, Director of the Catamount Academic Tutoring Center and Nory Prochaska, Director of the Math Tutoring Center.  Chesney, Nory and Carol have been discussing embedding tutors in classes.  The tutoring center offers a great deal of support to students and faculty but what is missing is the student’s willingness to take advantage of it.  We are looking for strategies to get students to ask for help. Once they are over that hump, they are good at following up.  
This summer we put a tutor in a college algebra classroom.  The tutor went to class about half the time and worked in the tutoring center the remainder.  We received a good return on this.  Usually 6-12% of students take advantage of the tutoring center.  This summer with the tutor embedded in the classroom, utilization was 60%.  We received good support from the instructor.  This model is a very invasive type of model.  This would also simplify the scheduling process.  Right now it is not as easy as it could be for students to take advantage of tutoring.  Students have to schedule at least 24 hours in advance.  This model would alleviate some of that.  Tutors could poll students ahead of time to find the best times to meet with them, then students could just show up and tutors would be there.  Carol will be identifying courses for embedded tutoring at the institutional level.  Deans can make recommendations to Carol as well.  This would require some additional funding.

Q:  Some instructors that have more W/F’s than others.  Are we singling them out?

A:  We need to isolate whether it is the instructor or the course materials.  We will start paying more attention to W/F courses.  This is an issue deans need to discuss with faculty.  We will not be capricious but this is an area that needs attention.  Likely there are some traditional classes that typically have a grade distribution that we need to be concerned about.  SI does require a good deal of faculty buy-in, time commitment on their part to meet with the SI leader, making announcements in class, and encouraging students to participate.  If faculty are not committed to the program it likely will not be successful.  

Q:  When will it be implemented?  Could it be this fall even on a limited basis?

A:  We would be scrambling a bit.  There needs to be training of students.  Nory could get a couple on line fairly quickly.

If possible the Provost would like to implement this semester on a limited basis as a pilot then move into a larger scale in January.  Currently we don’t have a person identified to direct this service. 

Q:  What is the difference between SI and faculty who use graduate teaching assistants?

A:  It has to do with the level of the courses.  Not many graduate students are teaching in 100 level courses.  This is where training comes into effect.  Part of the tutor’s mission is to help students with course specific study strategies as opposed to just dealing with content.  There are different issues with freshman.  Graduate teaching assistants are usually in very specialized areas.  

Q: Is there anyone not committed to doing this? (Provost asked the deans)

A: As long as it is not limited to 100 courses.  There may be some difficult courses that show up at the 200 level.  

The Kimmel School has a group of faculty that has done this on their own initiative, adopting a student as a mentor to assist students in being successful and staying on track.  Carol will follow up.  

We need to allocate a graduate assistant to help to administer.  Carol and Kyle will discuss this further.  Tutors can also be upper classmen.  Brian suggested Carol look at students who are failing classes high in W/F’s and see how they are doing in other courses.  This may help to identify whether it is the course or the student.  The Provost understands that Chesney and Nory need support and will see how it can be done.  

Chesney left flyers about the next FEED Day – Faculty Enrichment and Education Day


	Action Item
	Carol will work through these issues with the deans, pilot a couple of trials this semester if possible, with plans to roll out further in January and expand the program.  We will use instructional salary dollars to pay tutors.  Kyle and Carol will work on the mechanics.  



	Finalizing Collegial Review Documents
(Kyle)
	The CRD’s we have reviewed have been much better than anticipated.  There will be a number ready to go forward.  We have not yet met with Wendy but will be looking at her documents as soon as possible.  We will leave it up to the deans and Beth to come to an agreement.  When the deans are ready we will announce these as the guiding documents for departments.  We need to do this fairly quickly.  Dossiers are due September 26.  Revisions need to be to Beth by September 2nd and will be finalized and posted on the website by September 15.  


	Action Item
	Revisions need to be to Beth by September 2nd.  There are departments that still need revisions done.  We will put those aside for now and work with them over the semester to resolve.  We would like all to be resolved by December 1st. 



	Budget -
ET Allocation  and Allocation Guidelines (Kyle)
	We are going to have about $70,000 dollars from last year that were not distributed.  The Provost will keep a reserve each year that can be used at the end of the year.  Invariably there are emergency expenses during the year that we have not had a way of dealing with centrally.  Last year we distributed based on student credit hours formula.  Is there another method you would like to recommend?  If so, a subgroup of deans need to meet and present a proposal.  Bil Stahl needs to be part of this due to technological support.  Bil will be away for three weeks.
We need to have some discussion on allocation of E&T funds.  The base amount will continue.  The discussion is just to address the additional dollars.  What was used in the past was a centralized model – all rolled into Bil’s account and he took care of lab expenses.  The Provost is open to rethinking how this works.  There are two conversations – 1) IT and 2) instructional expenses that have nothing to do with IT.  



	Action Item
	The deans need to meet to discuss.  Kyle will buy lunch; Bob will host and schedule a meeting to discuss this issue.  When the deans are ready, bring it back to the Provost.  Deans have base budgets to work with.    Deans will meet and then follow up with Bil.  Kyle will then provide deans with a budget on E&T funds.  



	EBCI-WCU Task Force Membership (Beth)
	Beth passed out a handout regarding the EBCI-WCU task force. They are proposing going from a “task force” to an “advisory council”.  Beth provided COD with the former membership.  They need to restructure to ensure representation from certain departments, programs or projects.  On the 08-09 membership, Pat Brown will take over as co-chair.  Beth referred COD to members with question marks by their names – if they are to continue they would continue in these categories.  Beth asked the deans to nominate names to Beth by Friday for the chancellor to review.  The advisory council meets the third Tuesday of each month. Beth urged those who have been serving to continue if they are able.  We can have ex-officio members as well.  Beth asked the deans to give serious consideration regarding who they choose to nominate for this council.  The deans requested that Pat provide a short summary after each meeting for COD.  



	Suspension of Funding for Non-State Entities (Kyle)
	This is an information item that is fairly self explanatory.  This means we cannot do financial business with these groups.  These groups are not in compliance with the Office of the State Budget Management.  You must receive written approval in order to do business with any of these entities.  State law requires any entity that receives state funds to file a report with the office annually.  There are three classes of reports, all available on line regarding full accounting of funds, expenditure of funds, and compliance statements.  Scott’s office is on top of this.  



	Faculty Appointments by Chancellor’s Office Requiring Travel (Linda)
	Linda had a faculty member asked to serve on an advisory board appointed by the chancellor. There were numerous trips to Raleigh.  The cost of travel fell to Linda’s college in the amount of $2500.  Linda asked if anyone experienced issues with this?  Robert said yes, but they just absorbed them.  Linda is concerned about long term commitments.  Other deans indicated they just covered these expenses as well.  Do we want to come forward with a proposal that recommends change? John has requested meeting with the leadership team every two weeks.  Executive Council will meet from 12-2, then leadership team from 3-5.  Terry will be contacting your office with dates and you are expected to be there.  There will be exceptions such as teaching.  We expect these meetings to go through December.  



	Action Item
	We will add leadership meetings to the COD agenda.



PROVOST UPDATES

	Expansion Budget
	Kyle distributed the expansion budget request.  Every two years the university can ask for funding on new items.  These items have to be vetted by the chancellor, GA staff, Bowles, then to the legislature.  This will move along very quickly.  We have a September 15 deadline to submit this information to the chancellor.  Only a few of you will have items to submit – for example, forensic science and rapid prototyping.  There may be others.  One to request is the recurring IT budget in order to take some of the pressure off faculty refresh (funded through one time money).  We have to develop a full budget.  Items must be $100,000 or more.  One time requests may receive more attention.  We cannot include buildings or operating expenses.


	Action Item
	If you have other items of particular importance (has to be related to UNC-T) the Provost would like list of your major items, no later than September 2nd or sooner.


	Merit Pay and SCH Targets
	We need a process of how we review merit and a procedure for doing it.  Teaching, scholarship, and advisement are items to be considered for merit.  We need to get faculty to pay attention to advising.  The Provost is setting up a task force made up of department heads, deans and faculty with Bob as chair to come forward with a proposal.
It is time to develop a model for SCH targets to relate to overall expectations and take into account departmental nuances.  Kyle asked Wendy to chair this task force and will assign others to this committee.  



	Action Item
	These tasks have to be completed this year, hopefully by the end of the semester in draft form for both of the above.


	Provost Newsletter
	Please remember to submit items for the Provost Newsletter to Anne, in final form by Friday to be sent out Monday.



	Campus Forums
	There will be a campus forum on China.  The date is yet to be determined.  The Academic Forum will be on the QEP.  Carol will be soliciting help from Robert.  The date is to be determined.



	Job Targets
	The Provost will be talking with several of you individually about modifying your job targets for the year since conversations with the chancellor.  There are specific items we have to pay attention to.  Advisement is one of these items.



	Catamount Passport
	The Catamount Passport is where student’s are required to participate in activities to get the passport stamped – Valley Ballyhoo, talking with a student organization, attending an advisor meeting, coming out of USI – transition courses.  What is your role in retention and graduation of students?  Supporting activities like the Catamount Passport created through Student Affairs is one way.



	COD Task List
	The next COD meeting will start with updating the task list.



c:  Terry Welch
